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December 28, 2018
The Honorable Joe McDermott
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember McDermott,
This letter transmits a final report that responds to Workplan Action 13 in the 2016 Comprehensive Plan, adopted by the Council in Ordinance 18427, as amended by Ordinance 18623 in 2017 and Ordinance 18810 in 2018. Workplan Action 13 directs a review of the County's existing regulations related to water availability and permitting in light of a 2016 Washington State Supreme Court decision. The language from the 2016 Workplan Action reads as follows.
Action 13: Water Availability and Permitting Study. The recent Washington State Supreme Court decision in Whatcom County v. Western Washington Growth Management Hearings Board (aka, Hirst) held that counties have a responsibility under the Growth Management Act to make determinations of water availability through the Comprehensive Plan and facilitate establishing water adequacy by permit applicants before issuance of development permits. Hirst also ruled that counties cannot defer to the State to make these determinations. This case overruled a court of appeals decision which supported deference to the State. The Supreme Court ruling will require the County to develop a system for review of water availability in King County, with a particular focus on future development that would use permit exempt wells as their source of potable water. This system will be implemented through amendments to the King County Comprehensive Plan and development regulations. The County will engage in a Water Availability and Permitting Study to address these and related issues. This study will analyze methods to accommodate current zoning given possible water availability issues and will look at innovative ways to accommodate future development in any areas with insufficient water by using mitigation measures (e.g. water banks). This study will not include analysis of current water availability.

•
Timeline: Eighteen month process. Initial report will be transmitted to the Council by December 1, 2017; final report, with necessary amendments, will be transmitted to the Council by December 31, 2018. This report may inform the scope of work for the 2020 Comprehensive Plan update.

•
Outcomes: Modifications, as needed, to the Comprehensive Plan, King County Code and County practices related to ensuring availability of water within the Comprehensive Plan and determining the adequacy of water during the development permit process.

•
Leads: Performance, Strategy and Budget. Work with the Department of Permitting and Environmental Review, Department of Natural Resources and Parks, Department of Public Health, Prosecuting Attorney's Office, and King County Council. Involvement of state agencies, public, local watershed improvement districts, and non-governmental organizations.

Following the adoption of Action 13 in 2016, the Washington State Legislature adopted legislation that significantly changed the framework for this action item and, broadly speaking, returned the practice of the County's water availability determinations to where it was prior to the State Supreme Court decision.  
Based on the review, limited changes are proposed to policy and regulations; however, some refinements are proposed to King County water availability and permitting processes. These are to be considered as part of the 2020 Comprehensive Plan update and subsequent updates to regulations.
The limited changes under consideration are intended to clarify existing regulations and thereby comport with the Quality Local Government principle of improving the County's provision of effective and efficient local governance and services to unincorporated areas as stated in the King County Strategic Plan. The changes are implemented consistently and do not have an Equity and Social Justice impact.
It is estimated that this report required 400 staff hours to produce, costing $26,000. The report is provided in electronic and paper copies, with a negligible printing cost.
Thank you for your consideration of this report, and any proposed policy or code changes to implement the recommendations that are transmitted to the Council for consideration as part of the 2020 Comprehensive Plan update.
If you have any questions, please feel free to contact Lauren Smith, Director of Regional Planning, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget, at 206-263-9649.
Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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  Melani Pedroza, Clerk of the Council


Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance, Strategy and Budget (PSB)

Lauren Smith, Director of Regional Planning, PSB
